MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
June 19, 2013
THE SPECIAL MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON WEDNESDAY, JUNE 19, 2013, BEGINNING AT 9:05 A.M., WITH
CHAIR GLADYS C. BAISA PRESIDING.
CHAIR BAISA: Will the special Council meeting of June 19, please come to order.
Mr. Clerk, if you would please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS DONALD G. COUCH JR., S. STACY
CRIVELLO, DONALD S. GUZMAN, G. RIKI HOKAMA,
MICHAEL P. VICTORINO, MICHAEL B. WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR ROBERT CARROLL, AND CHAIR GLADYS C.
BAISA.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER ELEANORA COCHRAN.
(Councilmember Cochran was not present when the roll was called; however, she
arrived at 9:06 a.m.)
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk, I see Ms. Cochran. Ms. Cochran, good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, good morning, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you for being here.
COUNTY CLERK JEFFREY T. KUWADA: Madam Chair, there are nine Members of the
Council present.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk. We have a quorum present.
If you would all rise and join me in reciting the Pledge of Allegiance, please.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the Pledge
of Allegiance.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk, if we could please proceed.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with the presentation of testimony on agenda
items. We have established limited telephone interactive communication that
enables individuals from Hana, Lanai, and Molokai to provide testimony from our
District Offices.
Individuals who wish to offer testimony from these locations should now sign up with
District Office staff. Individuals who will be, who will offer testimony in the chamber,
please sign up at the desk located in the eighth floor lobby just outside the chamber
door. Testimony at all locations is limited to the agenda items listed on today's
special Council meeting agenda.
Pursuant to the Rules of the Council, each testifier is allowed to testify for up to three
minutes with one minute to conclude. When testifying, please state your name and
the name of any organization you represent.
Hana Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first testifier.
MS. DAWN LONO: Good morning. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office and I have no
one waiting to testify.
COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Lanai Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first testifier.
MS. DENISE FERNANDEZ: Good morning. This is Denise Fernandez at the Lanai Office
and we have no one waiting to testify.
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COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Molokai Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first testifier.
MS. ELLA ALCON: Good morning. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai and there is no one here
waiting to testify.
COUNTY CLERK: Thank you very much.
Madam Chair, presently we are, in the Council Chamber, we have received three
requests from individuals who wish to offer testimony. The first individual to offer
testimony is Mr. Jim Smith. Mr. Smith will be followed by Keith Regan.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Smith, if you would please come forward.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Smith will offer testimony on County Communications 13-183,
13-184, 13-185, and 13-186.

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MR. JIM SMITH (testifying on County Communication Nos. 13-183, 13-184, 13-185, and
13-186):
Good morning, Chair Baisa.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
MR. SMITH: Good morning, Members of the Council. I, I'd tell a joke but it's not on the
agenda. So, if any Member would like more on that, I'd gladly give it.
But, I'm here because this is a time when we get better. It's always now that we
make the thoughts and decisions. My first testimony has to do with this adoption by
resolution of a gift and it's to you and it's properly applied. The problem is this is a
special meeting. So, it makes it look as though we're getting this gift and we have to
have this special meeting so we get this gift. And that's what causes confusion.
The other items on your agenda, okay, are significant to me; vitally significant, okay,
and there said special. But, there's no reason in your public release for them to be
special other than time-sensitive. And in a constantly changing world, everything is
time-sensitive. So, that's no reason at all.
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So, with regard to my first testimony, I would ask you to look at the Rules of Council
and set up a criteria where the Chair has to set forth certain reasons that are met
before the Chair can grant in her official capacity, a special meeting. So, the word
"special" has meaning, so that the Chair doesn't have to look at the status of the
person who is asking and the political ramifications of saying no and then concede.
So that the Chair can say, here this is not qualified. So, that's why we have rules
because they are the good judgment. And that's what I would suggest that happen;
is that your rules be changed as they relate to the Chair calling a special meeting and
that a criteria be set by the Council for that purpose. That's, that's my first testimony.
Oh, I still have time. I'll end it by moving on to the, to the second proposal which is at
best untimely. The minutes of February 2, before the Budget Committee, Mr. Regan
said basically and was asked by Member Hokama or someone, why isn't this a part
of the budget, this year's budget? And he responded, we are being aggressive.
Well, be aggressive but this is the consequence. Why didn't the Mayor propose this
in his budget pursuant to Charter? It says by a date certain he makes proposals.
Do you have a chance to vet this? No. Is there reason to vet this? There certainly is
if you look at February 2, and you find that oversight is shifted from California to
Group 70 to a hiree because the CIP Project per person doesn't want to, has eight
hours of time and can't split it up so that the oversight then is floating. Now, that's
something that should be in Committee. That's something that should be decided
before you go forward.
I haven't even got to the serious part which is the financial procedures has
Section 20. Section 20 makes the Charter budget meaningful. It basically says if you
violate the ordinance, you do a $1,000 fine or days in jail. It makes it official as
opposed to individual, as opposed to personal. So, after the demolition and
destroying of a perfectly good building, you come with this that says basically you
were wrong to say rehabilitate, it should have been demolition. And you were wrong
and you have a Committee that says we should investigate this. So, that makes no
sense at all. And this bill should be referred to the Budget and Policy Committee.
Just consider these issues because this is a political circumstance, not a family, not a
personal. The distinction in law is individual capacity and official capacity. If I took
these arguments to a court, they would say that is a political question, out. So, I can't
do that so I'm here with you and I would ask you please refer this to Committee. It
may be a serious question in terms of spending this money. You may feel as though
it's good, but if you destroy the Charter in doing this, we're screwed. So, please, I'm
sorry, I got a little emotional on that. This is your judgment and that's what we value;
your good judgment.
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I'll move on to the, the, the next item, which is the Fire Department item and the
ordinance, a $100,000 ordinance, I think. Again, because of this special quality, the
Mayor could have done this. This is something, a emergency; what is this, why? It's
not anywhere stated.
What I'm looking at is the attempt to stop you from making good judgments because
then any judgment is a good judgment. But when your judgment has quality, then it's
not a question of consensus, it's not a question of six versus three, it's a question of
good judgments and here are more good judgments.
Margaret Thatcher passed away and one of her things was she had disdain for
consensus because it destroys principle, because consensus destroys the
importance of value and that's the issue here. Law is quality judgment given to us
that we recognize. It's not consensus. And you need to think about these things.
And these items prevent that because they want you to act now. And that means
anybody's judgment now can be corrected later so the words don't basically matter.
And you are left with the idea, and we are left with the idea that it's how you feel after
the thought is given to you, not the meaning of the words that you are considering.
Just the feeling you get when it's done. And that's good when I go to an art gallery.
And that's good when I read a poem that I love. But that's not good here because all
we have is the meaning of words to give value to our existence up here. And it's the
quality of your judgment that's being impeded by this. It's being interfered with, it's
being negated by this.
A letter in April from a letter in October that comes to you with the item number one
as a special item. We got to get this thing because there's an event happening by
this group that's giving us this. There's no mention of an event in the October 2012
letter to the Mayor. There's no mention of an event from the Parks Director to you
and yet we go forward so we have to hold on to this. We have to be vigilant. Thank
you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Are you done, Mr. Smith.
MR. SMITH: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
Members, questions for our testifier? Seeing none, Mr. Smith, thank you.
MR. SMITH: Thank you very much.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Keith Regan. Mr. Regan will offer testimony on County Communication
13-184. He will be followed by Harlan Hughes.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
MR. KEITH REGAN, MANAGING DIRECTOR (testifying on County Communication
No. 13-184):

Good morning, Madam Chair. Sorry, I didn't get the memo regarding the attire this
morning. So, I apologize.
CHAIR BAISA: That's okay. We-MR. REGAN: Good morning, Honorable Chair Baisa, Members of the Maui County Council.
My name is Keith Regan, Managing Director for the County of Maui, and I'm here this
morning to testify on item 13-184 that's before you.
On behalf of the Mayor and our Administration, I'm respectfully urging you to pass the
proposed budget amendment that is before you this morning. As mentioned at the
Monday Policy and Intergovernmental Affairs Committee meeting, we sincerely
thought that both the Council and the Administration were on the same page with
regards to the Post Office site.
This point, we believe the Council can pass this amendment and allow all of us to
move forward in building a new building for everyone in the County and still move
forward with the formal investigation if you so desire. We look forward to working
with the Council to clarify our position and to assure this type of misunderstanding
does not happen again.
The investigation aside, we urge you to pass the proposed amendment for the
following reasons. One, the County is paying more than $150,000 per month in rent
for departmental operations that were scheduled to move into the new building.
That's close to $2,000,000 per year in lease rents.
Two, the County's lease agreements with One Main Plaza, Well Street Professional
Center, the David K. Trask Jr. Building, are set to expire in 2015. If we don't move
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forward now with the new building, we can be sure that these leases will need to be
extended.
And, finally, three, every delay in this process puts us further behind schedule. And,
again, this will very likely result in us having to renegotiate our rental agreements;
likely at higher rates.
Our backs have been against the wall ever since we failed to purchase One Main
Plaza nearly a decade ago. We've already spent close to $12,000,000 in lease rents
because we didn't make the purchase of that building. We need to work together to
get out of this cycle of wasteful rent.
Regardless of what comes out of the investigation, we can all agree that what is best
for the citizens of Maui County is to stop spending $1.8 million a year in rent, build
the building and move out of our expensive rental space at the same time as you
conduct your investigation.
These things, we believe, can move in parallel. Again, I thank you for your
considering this proposed amendment before you this morning. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Regan.
Members, questions for Mr. Regan?
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair.
And, thank you, Mr. Regan for being here. The question I have and you kind of
brought it up, but I just want to make it clear. If this were to pass today, you folks are
still willing to cooperate with the investigation that has passed out of Committee?
MR. REGAN: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: All right. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions for the testifier? Seeing none, Mr. Regan, thank you.
MR. REGAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
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COUNTY CLERK: Calling Harlan Hughes. Mr. Hughes will offer testimony on County
Communication 13-184. He will be followed by James Clarkson.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
MR. HARLAN HUGHES (testifying on County Communication 13-184):
Good morning, Chair Baisa and all you Chair people here; it's good to see everyone
here today. I don't get in too often, I usually watch this on Akaku. But I can't testify
on Akaku, so, here is my comments for the day; my thoughts on the Wailuku Post
Office argument.
Not being an attorney, I can't argue the legality of the semantics involved in the
renovate and remove issue.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hughes, if you can get closer to the mic please.
MR. HUGHES: Certainly. However, I would like to share my thoughts and feelings
regarding the property, which includes the actual TMK, not just the funky old building.
The Wailuku Post Office was built in the mid-twentieth century. It was the right
building in the right place for the County needs at that time. We are now in the early
twenty-first century. The building has been inadequate for the post office, which has
moved years ago and was found to be full of asbestos and mold and unsafe for
humans. The funky old building is and has been the wrong building in the wrong
place for many years.
When refurbishing or renewing the County Bus System, the old is being removed and
the new is being put in place. When refurbishing the Lower Kula Highway, the old
pavement was removed and the new was put in.
The TMK involved here needed to be refurbished with a new composition of parking
and a building that it is the right building in the right place for the twenty-first century.
At issue here was the use of $1.5 million designated for refurbishing the
TMK/outdated building by removing it and to build an appropriate parking and office
structure.
We, as in the taxpayers, are paying more than $1.5 million a year to rent office down
the street. How much of that can be directed to owning rather than renting in the
future by building the planned new structure?
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Regarding the parking, how much time is wasted by County employees having to go
out and move their cars every two hours not to get a parking ticket; that includes
people testifying getting Taguma'd as well. I believe most people will agree that the
old building was the wrong one in the wrong place for today's and future needs. That
it was appropriate to remove it and then what is now planned for the TMK as
appropriate otherwise would think that there would have been voices from the County
Council speaking out against removal before it was started.
At this time one would think it logical and pono to do as Chairwoman Baisa suggests
and update the budget to include the removal of the old inadequate building to make
way for a new and proper County office and parking structure rather than spend more
time and money trying to decide whose kuleana this was. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Hughes.
Members, questions for our testifier? Seeing none, thank you very much.
MR. HUGHES: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: James Clarkson. Mr. Clarkson will offer testimony on County
Communication 13-184. He will be followed by Rosemary Robbins.
MR. JAMES CLARKSON (testifying on County Communication No. 13-184):
Hi. Good morning, Councilmen and-CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
MR. CLARKSON: Good morning. How are you this morning? I did want to, I did look at
some of the things that was brought up that you had there. And I do agree with the
one thing there that a lot of old buildings and stuff like that do need to be renovated
there. I've done, I was a remodeling contractor here for the last 20 years and done a
lot of work on the West Side like in Whaler's Village and stuff like that where they ran
into a lot of mold and mildew problems. And a lot of them even have asbestos issues
that they've had there that were for the ceilings and all that stuff where they had to be
sealed and all that stuff. And it cost a, a lot of people that had a lot of money a lot of
aggravation to remove a lot of the stuff just to make it where it was safe to go.
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Looking at the removal of where the old post office used to be and that type of thing
like that, it's probably not a bad idea to remove it and put a new one up in the, that
place there because it's going to be less costly to sit there and destroy that and
rebuild it with new modern facility where you're going to be able to have new fiber
optics, all kinds of things in that that would make it a lot more usable for, you know,
what the Council would have here or the County would have in that place there.
I do agree with that type of a thing if you're going to demosh, if you're going to
demolish it there or rehabilitate it because a lot of times you can't rehabilitate stuff
without all, you'll have more money spent rehabilitating something to make it cleaner
to where you can actually make it usable. That's what I think in that, you know, in
that aspect there.
You're spending, what $150,000 a month? It's a lot of money where you're going out
there, when you take a look at what the cost of the building is. And I don't know off
the top of my head, without going down and seeing some of my other friends that are
ABC contractors that actually know what it costs to put a building up to the extent that
you want there 70, $80 million or whatever the case might be.
But it probably was not a bad idea in that, at that time to do what they've done. And I
do agree as far as taking something down and putting it back up with a new structure
there and saving the rent instead of paying One Main Plaza the money for that type
of thing there that's not going to be able to, you know, it's just going to be ongoing.
You just don't want a money pit that sits there forever.
But that's basically it. Thank you for your time.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clarkson.
Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Calling Rosemary Robbins. Ms. Robbins will offer testimony on County
Communication 13-184. She will be followed by Pamela Tumpap.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
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MS. ROSEMARY ROBBINS (testifying on County Communication 13-184):

Good morning, Gladys. Good morning, everybody. Pono, hooray, we've all known it,
we're all waiting to see more of it and I want to be able to share this morning.
The Administration has a history here, a pattern. Any of you involved with the law are
aware of what a trigger that word is? A pattern of receiving money for stated
purposes and then either expending it or withholding it from expenditure for reasons
other than its stated purpose.
The Mayor testified here under this ceiling at this podium within this past legislative
session saying that he was aware that they had made mistakes in the past. This is
the same Mayor, although a different Water Director, but anyway, we ended up on
the Oversight and Advisory Committee from the EPA for that half million dollars that
we got for the County. The Mayor came here recently within the past number of
months and acknowledged errors that had been made in his Administration; same
Administration from '02, '06, as per now.
Probably the most recent is this morning's paper; Maui News, Section A, page 9, a,
an item, the title of this is "What is the Administration up to on Montana Beach". And
this is a, another example of money not being spent in the way it was proposed to
have been spent. And even though the Oversight and Advisory Committee for that
half million dollars was dealing particularly with water, water being one of the issues
that the County Council needs to follow through on. And there's a slew of other ones.
So, I'm encouraging that all of you who have the responsibility to deal in pono and
the rest of us who have the responsibility to do likewise and hear it from others, just
be encouraged to go ahead and follow through on your investigation. If it proves that
pono's been done, hooray. If it appears not, then we need to clean it up further.
Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, questions for our testifier? Seeing none, Rosemary, thank you.
MS. ROBBINS: You're welcome.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Pamela Tumpap. Ms. Tumpap will offer testimony on County
Communication 13-184. She will be followed by Stephen West.
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CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MS. PAMELA TUMPAP (testifying on County Communication 13-184):
Good morning, Chair Baisa and Members of the County Council. Thank you for the
opportunity to be here today to discuss the solution presented for the Wailuku Post
Office situation. We support the resolution and, and that has come forward as a
solution for fixing this problem right now in terms of where the problem stands at this
point.
Mr. Kushi confirmed that this would be a fix in Monday's hearing on this issue. And
many Councilmembers said that they saw no ill intent in what happened; that there
was a communication disconnect. Many recognized that this was a good project and
better solution that, but had been proposed before. And it was confirmed at that
meeting that the point of bringing this up was so that solutions could be sought and
found. And it seems to me at this point that we're at two different points in the
solution process.
One solution is what do we do with the project in place? The building is already been
demolished and now what do we do? And it seems that today's fixes allows the
project to move forward, which is going to save, as, as our Managing Director
testified, the County a significant amount of money. And we all know that project
delays cost more money.
The second is identifying a solution for the process and what happened in the
process. The Administration has apologized. Councilmembers, the majority of
Councilmembers specifically said there was no ill intent. Some also acknowledged
they could understand that there were communication issues and they had
opportunities to raise things as well and did not.
(Councilmember Victorino was excused from the meeting at 9:33 a.m.)
MS. TUMPAP: And the Administration here today confirmed that they are willing to continue
to work with the Council to look at the process and identify how we avoid this in the
future. And I think we all agree that best practices are important, following the
Charter is important, and that's important to happen. Of course there's concerns on
how that happens and the cost to do that because we're concerned about the
taxpayer's dollars at the Chamber and what the cost is.
(Councilmember Guzman was excused from the meeting at 9:33 a.m.)
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MS. TUMPAP: Sometimes, in matters, you need to identify what the problem is, identify
what the fix is. But sometimes in business, and particular in legal matters, there's
reason that they're settlements because the cost is so large to go through all the
process, that sometimes things can be settled at a much lesser cost once the issues
have been clearly identified and vetted.
The other thing I want to point out is listening to Monday's meeting, is we talked
about a fix and we talked about audits. And audits are done after money is spent or
after the fact. And while that may be true, that won't be a fix in the future on projects
such as this. When we're talking about demolition, if we continue to audit after the
fact, then the buildings will be down. So, I ask, since we're looking at solutions, that
we look for other ways of doing business and that we move forward with the fix at
hand and pass the amendments as they're proposed today.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
Members, questions for our testifier? Seeing none, thank you very much.
MS. TUMPAP: Thank you. Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Stephen West. Mr. West will offer testimony on County Communication
13-184. Mr. West is the last individual who submitted a request to offer testimony in
the chamber.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
(Councilmember Victorino returned to the meeting at 9:34 a.m.)
MR. STEPHEN WEST (testifying on County Communication No. 13-184):
Good morning, Council Chair, Councilmembers. I'm here to ask you to go ahead and
not refer 13-184 to Committee and to pass it out as a whole today. I think we've
heard from previous testifiers that you can conduct your investigation, things can
move forward, but we need to fix the problem right now.
And, I'm sorry, I'm here on behalf of the International Longshore Warehouse Union,
our membership. We're asking you to fix this problem, move forward, and get, get
that building built like it's supposed to be. I mean we have, you know, we're spending
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what, over $100,000 a month on rent when we could be putting it into infrastructure
for the County.
So, I'm going to be short and sweet today; just appreciate you guys listening to our
request. It's very important to our organization that we start moving forward. Thank
you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. West.
Members, questions for our testifier? Seeing none, Mr. West, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Calling Michael Covich. Mr. Covich will offer testimony on County
Communication 13-184.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
MR. MICHAEL COVICH (testifying on County Communication No. 13-184):
Good morning, Chair. Good morning, Councilmembers. As I was, I wasn't even
going to speak today at all. I, I had some thoughts prepared in my head and I started
listening and here we go again.
One thing I'd like to correct that I heard today was a statement that supposedly
Mr. Kushi made. Mr. Kushi's exact statement was another attorney in the office
worked on the matter. He did not okay this himself; this change.
The other thing I have trouble with all of a sudden is whether this resolution passes
today, I don't see possibly how it's going to speed up the reconstruction or planning
of what you guys are going to replace the post office with.
But, what really bothers me about this whole thing is some principles involved. This
to me is almost like the County Council being asked to give the Administration a
pardon or amnesty. I can tell you without a doubt there are a lot of people caught up
right now. I'm not going to even talk about felonies; we'll just talk about petty
misdemeanors that wish they could just say, I'm sorry it was a misunderstanding.
Change the law so what I did was, is right and not wrong.
(Councilmember Guzman returned to the meeting at 9:37 a.m.)
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MR. COVICH: I think this has to be taken into more careful consideration than what it is.
The County Council has an obligation to look at all aspects of this. And I will say that
yes, the County should have torn down that building. I don't have a problem with
that. What I do have a problem with is after the facts, changing of the rules. If you
do this then everybody that goes for a misdemeanor has a right to come up and ask
the County, oh please change the rules so that I'm okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, Mr. Covich's testimony was the, Mr. Covich was the last
individual to submit a request to offer testimony.
If there is anyone present in the Council Chamber or at the District Offices who would
like to offer testimony, please identify yourself to the appropriate staff and proceed to
the testimony lectern or District Office phone at this time.
COUNTY CLERK: Hana Office, are there any additional testifiers?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify.
COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Lanai Office, are there any additional testifiers?
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Molokai Office, are there any additional testifiers?
MS. ALCON: There is no one here waiting to testify.
COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk, we have a testifier at the podium.
If you would please proceed. And you can . . . later.
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MS. LYNN ARAKI-REGAN (testifying on County Communication No. 13-184):
• Good morning, Council Chair and Members. My name is Lynn Araki-Regan and I'm
here in no other capacity than an average taxpayer. You know, when I was in the
chamber, Council chambers seven years ago or so, I was really sincerely
disheartened with, that the majority of the Councilmembers had voted against the
purchase of One Main Plaza.
One Main Plaza is not on today's agenda, but I think, you know, it's a good example
of a costly political decision that was made at the cost of we taxpayers. It was such a
wrong decision and everyone who I talked to who, you know, who mentioned One
Main Plaza still remember this costly decision that the Council made approximately
seven years ago. And I would think, I mean, if you just look at the numbers, see how
much rent we pay on a monthly basis, you too will agree that that was the wrong
decision.
If you deny to approve item 13-184 this morning, in my opinion, it will be another
wrong decision that the Council will make. It will cost us taxpayers, I calculate $5,000
a day for every, for every single day you delay moving forward with not, with not
paying rent for office space.
Paying $5,000 seems like little. It seems like manini considering that our budget is so
big. But when I calc, when I look at $5,000 every day, that you're potentially forcing
the County to pay additional rent, $5,000 equates to 30,000 pounds of food that we
could use to feed the hungry in Maui Nui. And, I, I think it's, it would be a shame if, if
we allow any further delays, costly delays to occur. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
Members, any questions for our testifier? Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk, is there anyone else.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, there is no one else in the chamber.
Hana Office, are there any other additional testifiers?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify.
COUNTY CLERK: Lanai Office, are there any additional testifiers?
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MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Molokai Office, are there any additional testifiers?
MS. ALCON: There is no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, there are no other individuals in the District Offices nor in
the chamber who wish to offer testimony. Madam Chair, just for the record, we have
received no written testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk.
The Chair will ask one more time if there is anyone in the gallery who would like to
offer any oral testimony; last chance.
Seeing none, Members, seeing nobody coming forward, the Chair would, without
objection, like to close public testimony for today.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Public testimony is closed.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with County Communications.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO.

13-183

- DON GUZMAN, ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, ENERGY,
AGRICULTURE, AND RECREATION COMMITTEE CHAIR,
(dated June 12, 2013)

Informing of his intention to offer the following motions:
1.

A motion to DISCHARGE the Economic Development, Energy, Agriculture,
and Recreation Committee from further consideration of County
Communication 13-133;
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2.

A motion to WAIVE the requirement of committee referral and report as
provided for in Rule 7(E) of the Rules of the Council;

3.

A motion to ADOPT the revised proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING
ACCEPTANCE OF DONATION OF ONE (1) 2013 YAMAHA FX HIGH
OUTPUT WAVERUNNER AND ONE (1) IWATERMAN RESCUE SLED
FROM THE WILL SMITH FOUNDATION, TO THE DEPARTMENT OF
PARKS AND RECREATION, COUNTY OF MAUI, PURSUANT TO
CHAPTER 3.56, MAUI COUNTY CODE";

4.

A motion to FILE County Communication 13-133; and

5.

A motion to FILE this communication.

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO DISCHARGE THE ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT,
ENERGY, AGRICULTURE, AND RECREATION COMMITTEE
FROM FURTHER CONSIDERATION OF THE COUNTY
COMMUNICATION 13-133.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. Carroll.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO WAIVE THE REQUIREMENT OF THE
COMMITTEE REFERRAL AND REPORT AS PROVIDED IN
RULE 7(E) OF THE RULES OF THE COUNCIL.
CHAIR BAISA: Any.
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VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
Oh, I'm sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, okay. Mr. Guzman, we're going to vote on the discharge motion first.
So, if we can back up.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO WAIVE THE REQUIREMENT OF THE
COMMITTEE RE-Oh, I'm sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: No, we'll just, we're going to vote on the discharge. We have a motion and
a second on the discharge.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Is that what we have on the floor, Mr. Clerk. Okay, just want to make sure.
These things get very confusing when we get into discharges and waivers.
What we have on the floor, Members, is a motion to discharge. Is there further
discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; we have nine "ayes" and no "noes".
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. The reason why this Committee is
basically asking for the discharge is this, this certain vehicle was--
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Guzman, if we could get into the motion to waive and then we'll get into
discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
I need a motion to waive the requirement.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN:
CHAIR, I MOVE TO WAIVE THE REQUIREMENT FOR THE
COMMITTEE REFERRAL AND THE REPORT AS PROVIDED
IN RULE 7(E) OF THE RULES OF THE COUNCIL.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to waive the
requirement of committee referral and report as provided for.
Any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; we have nine "ayes" and no "noes".
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Did you want me to restate the, my
motion?
CHAIR BAISA: If you could start with the motion to adopt.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO DISCHARGE THE-CHAIR BAISA: No, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I mean-CHAIR BAISA: Number three; a motion to adopt.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, sorry; apologize.
CHAIR BAISA: That's okay, this is a doozy.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN:
CHAIR, CHAIR, I MOVE TO ADOPT THE REVISED
PROPOSED RESOLUTION ENTITLED "AUTHORIZING THE
ACCEPTANCE OF THE DONATION OF ONE (1) 2013
YAMAHA FX HIGH OUTPUT WAVERUNNER AND
(1) IWATERMAN RESCUE SLED FROM THE WILL SMITH
FOUNDATION, TO THE DEPARTMENT OF PARKS AND
RECREATION OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, PURSUANT TO
THE CHAPTER 3.56 OF THE MAUI COUNTY CODE", AND
FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS 13-133, AND FILE THIS
COMMUNICATION.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. Carroll.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank, thank you, Chair.
Just, just a quick explanation. On the first, the First Annual Will Smith Water Safety
Day will be held on June 23, 2013 at the Hanakao'o [sic] Beach Park in Lahaina from
10 a.m. to 4 p.m. The representatives from the Will Smith Foundation will be
honored at this event and the ocean safety officers would like to have the
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foundation's donations, foundation's donation available to utilize in their education
efforts.
The EAR Committee met on this item yesterday and had a thorough discussion on
this donation. The waiver of the Committee referral will allow the Council to take
action in time to donate the equipment and for the ocean safety officers, this is a very
important event for them. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman.
Further discussion?
Chair would like to thank Mr. Guzman for bringing this forward. I was asked, you
know, why the hurry. But, we've had a request from the folks that are going to be
there at this meet and they would very, very much like to have the equipment there
and to have the matter taken care of by the 23 rd . And this is why the time sensitive
issue.
Any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; we have nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
Thank you, everyone.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, it would be appropriate to-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Filing.
COUNTY CLERK: --request a motion to file County Communication 13-CHAIR BAISA: We did include it, Mr. Clerk.
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COUNTY CLERK: Thank you. Thank you, I stand corrected.
For the record, RESOLUTION 13-69.
NO.

13-184

- SANANDA K. BAZ, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated June 6, 2013)

Transmitting the following proposed bills entitled:
1.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE FISCAL YEAR 2013
BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO ESTIMATED
REVENUES; WAILUKU-KAHULUI COMMUNITY PLAN AREA,
GOVERNMENT FACILITIES, OLD WAILUKU POST OFFICE DEMOLITION
AND MASTER PLANNING; TOTAL CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECT
APPROPRIATIONS; AND TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS (OPERATING AND
CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS)" and

2.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE NO. 3954, BILL
NO. 46 (2012), RELATING TO THE ISSUANCE OF GENERAL OBLIGATION
BONDS OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI (OLD WAILUKU POST OFFICE
DEMOLITION AND MASTER PLANNING)".

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT THE REQUIREMENT OF COMMITTEE
REFERRAL AND REPORT FOR THE PROPOSED BILLS
ATTACHED TO COUNTY COMMUNICATION 13-184 THAT'S
PROVIDED FOR IN THE RULE 7(E) OF THE RULES OF THE
COUNCIL BE WAIVED.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
MADAM CHAIR, I SECOND.
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CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Couch, to waive the
requirement of committee referral and report.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. Because the proposed bills would amend the
Fiscal Year 2013 Budget and the Fiscal Year 2013 General Obligation Bond
ordinances, the bills must pass on two readings before the end of the month.
Therefore, I'm requesting a waiver of the committee referral and report.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further comments?
Mr. Couch. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Actually, I'm sorry, did somebody raise-COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Madam Chair, just a question to you. Is this matter open for
discussion at this time?
CHAIR BAISA: The, the waiver of the requirement is, is up for discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Why don't you proceed and we'll see if it's relevant.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Madam Chair, I would like to speak in support of this
motion. You know, most of the time we, when we have these we pass them 9-0
without any discussion and then we have the discussion on the matter at hand. Just
want to encourage my fellow Members to consider that when discussing this motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further discussion?
Mr. White.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. As the Chair of the Finance and,
Budget and Finance Committee, I request that I will not support this because my
feelings is it should go to Committee for discussion. This bill is, in my view, both
inappropriate and unnecessary at this time. It's unnecessary because there's no
financial need for this bill to be passed on such short notice.
And if we can amend this, if we can amend the 2013 Budget to fix something from
the 2012 Budget, then we can certainly amend the 2014 Budget in the next couple of
months after we complete the investigation.
And I believe it's inappropriate because only the, the true impact of this measure
would be to neuter the investigation that we have just decided to proceed with two
days ago. Passage would effectively authorize the expenditures in question, and we
would essentially be giving the Administration a clean pass on this.
If the investigation clears the Administration of any wrongdoing, I will gladly support
this concept in the next fiscal year. However, if we pass this bill, it's unlikely that we'll
get much true cooperation from the Administration to proceed with the investigation.
So, I respectfully will not support this measure.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White.
Any further comments? I'm sorry.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chair.
For, for Mr. Kushi, if he's able to respond would be appreciated. I know, I noticed
your Department signed off on the proposed documents attached to this
communication, Mr. Kushi. So, is the Department of Corporation, through this
proposal, recognizing that there was an original violation of the previous budget
ordinance.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Kushi.
FIRST DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL EDWARD KUSHI: Madam Chair, Member
Hokama, I did, subsequent to one of these meetings, talk to the Deputy who signed
off on the bill. He signed off as, basically merely, as a procedural matter that, to
amend the Fiscal Year '13 Budget. You've guys done it before; something, nothing
new. There's no implications as far as admissions on anybody's part in terms of the
violations alleged.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So this, in your view, from your Department then possibly
with Finance Department, you wouldn't view this as attesting that this is a legal fix to
the problem of the Old Wailuku Post Office?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Kushi. Go ahead.
FIRST DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL: Madam Chair, with respect to that, my
Corporation Counsel Pat Wong did send a letter to Councilmember White back in
April 15 of this year in response to his inquiries. I believe all of you have reviewed
that letter; it's in your Policy binders. The gist of it was that we were in a conflict
position based on our Rules of Professional Conduct.
However, in Mr. Wong's letter, he did recommend some fixes to take care of that
problem. And one of the suggestions was, and I'll just read it to you. "We suggest
one or more of the following: Reconsider the matter by amending the Fiscal Year '12
budget ordinance to clearly rectify the use of Fiscal Year '12 funds relating to the
demolition of the Old Wailuku Post Office and the initial master planning of the
campus etc." So, this is one of the recommendations from our office in addition to
others.
So, that being said, you know, it's on record what our Office's position is. And having
had said that, I forgot what your other question was.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, well if, if, if that is one of the options as Mr. Wong
presented is a legal fix, then can we interpret that as, that it means that Corporation
Counsel attests that there was a violation and this is the legal fix?
FIRST DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL: We haven't reached that point yet. And
even, and, and, and based on your proposed investigation, we're not going to answer
that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Well then, then I would think this motion, Chair, is
premature since, again, no one wants to take responsibility and be accountable for
actions that put us in this situation. So, I won't support this motion. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Further questions, Members? Comments?
Mr. Guzman.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I've got a few lingering questions. I
guess, number one, I, you'd have to pass through my hurdles in my mind would be
number one, the urgency of passing this now. That needs to be answered in a more
clear cut way and on the floor and possibly if we could bring down; I'm not ready to
take a vote on this unless I get some clear answers as to why we should waive the
referral and what is the urgency for doing so. What is this special exception for doing
so? I, I, I-CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Guz, Mr. Guzman, is that a request for some resource person? Would
you tell us who?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, probably the, either the Finance Director or the
Budget Director. I'd like to hear their point of view as to why this needs to go forward
now instead of amending the 2014 Budget.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair-COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Without that type of, you know, answers, I'm left in limbo to
a three-minute testimony on the floor, which could be considered, in my eyes,
hearsay. But, I'd like to hear it directly from the, the Finance Director or the Budget
Director why this is such an urgent matter to pass now.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair would be more than happy to bring the resource person down without
objection, objections from the Members. Any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: I believe the Budget Director is here. Mr. Baz, please take a seat so
Mr. Guzman can ask you a question.
Mr. Guzman, proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Mr. Baz for appearing on the floor. Just, let me
reiterate my question. Why is it so important that we have to have a special Council
meeting to pass this budget amendment in 2013 instead of having to go through the
process and amending it in, amending the 2014 Budget?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Baz.
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BUDGET DIRECTOR SANANDA K. BAZ: Thank you, Madam Chair, Members,
Member Guzman. Good morning. My name is Sandy Baz, I'm the Budget Director.
The proposed amendment was transmitted to you on June 6, after discussion or, or
understanding of the May 31 Policy Intergovernmental Affairs Committee, where this
item was brought up and the letter from Corporation Counsel was made public.
Prior to that we didn't, never received that, that information about the possible fix that
was discussed, as well as the Members, that day discussing if the Council, County
had just come for a budget amendment, we could have fixed this. So, my office
immediately started preparing a budget amendment to try to fix this issue.
The timeliness of the matter is, because the Fiscal Year 2013 ends on June 30, the
capital appropriations have six-month additional amount of time to spend the money.
But the actual fiscal year, according to the Charter, is July 1 through June 30. So,
the proper amendment would be to the Fiscal Year 2013 Budget, and that would be
prior to June 30. And that's why the, the timeliness of this meeting is important.
As far as the amendment to Fiscal Year '14 Budget, I discussed that with the Finance
Director and he and I came to the conclusion that the Fiscal Year 2014 Budget starts
on July 1, 2014, excuse me 2013. Now in prior practice, the Council has
appropriated money for after the fact, you know, expenditures that happened already
and they, you know, appropriated money and, and it was, it was made, you know,
after the fact. But, we feel that the, the proper way to do this is amending the Fiscal
Year 2013 Budget.
It is the timely matter that has the expenditures have happened in 2012, 2013 Fiscal
Year, and so that it, it is appropriate that that amendment would be for the Fiscal
Year 2013.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Just a follow-up, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Sure, go right ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I'm going to have a series of questions so do I need to
come back to the Chair and keep asking? Cause I have a line of questioning that
needs to-CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead and if I need to stop you, I will.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
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CHAIR BAISA: We need to remember that we are in the phase here of talking about the,
the waiver of referral. If we're going to get into the nuances of the bill, we're going to
take that up as a second thing. So, everything we're talking about here should be the
timeliness, do we need to do this waiver; shall we do this waiver or not.
Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
Mr. Baz, you mentioned previously that you, that there will be some type of, it's, it's
appropriate to do it now, but what is the repercussions, what is the ramifications of
not doing it now? Number one.
And, number two, what, if we do it in the, if we do the 2014 amendment, amend the
2014 Budget, is it, can we do it legally and what are, are there any ramifications to
doing it; any liabilities? That's what I'd like to know.
I, I, you know appropriateness is appropriateness. I want to know whether, are we
violating anything in the stat, in our codes, our financial codes by amending it in 2014
and are we violating anything in the codes if we don't amend the 2013 Budget?
BUDGET DIRECTOR: Madam Chair, Member Guzman, I have not had that discussion with
the, either the Finance Director or the Deputy Corporation Counsel assigned to my
office. So, I wouldn't be prepared to answer any repercussions or any instances of
amending the '14 Budget to, to what the repercussions would be by amending the '14
Budget instead of the '13 Budget.
I, I did research and found that there has been times where the Council has made
appropriations after the fact. But I don't, and I don't know what those repercussions
were.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And then on the urgency of passing this forward; I guess
this is a question I could ask the Corporation Counsel, when was the amendment
drafted?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Kushi or Mr. Baz, whoever wants to take that.
BUDGET DIRECTOR: Mr. Chair, and, excuse me, Madam Chair and Member Guzman, the
amendment was started on May 31, the, the day of that, that Committee meeting
when was made aware of that item and was transmitted to Corporation Counsel, I
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believe on the fourth or fifth for their review and approval, and then transmitted to
Council on June 6. So, within a week of that meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So within this month?
BUDGET DIRECTOR: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair, can I ask Corporation Counsel when that was
actually drafted . . . completed.
CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead.
FIRST DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL: Madam Chair, Member Guzman, I'm not
sure the dates of what the. I can go back and check out the assignment sheets
cause usually we can find out what date exactly my Deputy signed off on it.
But, as far as being drafted, I believe the procedure is that a draft comes from
Mr. Baz's office. We don't make it up ourselves.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: When did Corporation Counsel sign off on it?
FIRST DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL: Like I said, I'm not sure. I, I can check and
get back to you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I believe I, that question kind of came up on Monday and I
believe your office may have said two months ago it was signed off on.
FIRST DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL: Yeah, I need to correct that. What, what,
what happened two or three months ago was a request to amend the Fiscal Year '13
Budget to add more money, more monies to the project. And that was part of the
Fiscal Year '14.
BUDGET DIRECTOR: '13.
FIRST DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL: '13, right, right. And that is, was referred
back to Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, so, I'm still left with the questions of what are the real
ramifications and repercussions legally if we don't pass it in 2013 or, or we're allowed
to do so in 2014. If we don't, what are the ramifications? What are the liabilities?
Those questions have not been answered or can be answered by the budget or
cannot be answered by the Budget Director at this point, so I might be asking for an
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executive session at this point to, to allow the Corporation Counsel to fully engage on
the liabilities here.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Kushi, any comments?
FIRST DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL: Let me take a stab at what I think you're
asking. Are you saying that what happens if fiscal year budget, Fiscal Year '13
Budget expires and you, can you amend the Fiscal Year '13 Budget in, let's say in
August?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yes.
FIRST DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL: I've never seen it done because the budget
is already expired.
But I, I, I, I'm not sure about the legal answer.
BUDGET DIRECTOR: Madam Chair, if I might, the two years ago, three years ago, it has
been done. But, when this Administration came into office when I reviewed the, the
Charter, I, I made a directive that we would not amend the budget after June 30. But
it has, like I said, happened in the past.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: You know, I, in terms of timing, you know, I want this
building. I want to move forward. But I want to make sure this is done procedurally
correct. And there's some questions that haven't been answered right now as I'm put
forth. What are the liabilities of passing this out? Is it correct? Is it not? So, I'm
going to stick to a conservative position and basically go with what we've always
been doing, is referral to a Committee, until I get the answers or until we can go into
an executive session and get those answers cause it's not clear to me. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman.
Members, further questions, comments?
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Remember what is before us and that is the motion to waive referral.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. And, unfortunately if I can count, we may not be able
to discuss anything because people have some concerns. So, you know, let me
know if I stray off of the path.
CHAIR BAISA: We will.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You know, there's been words passed around. We're not
sure, we're going to neuter any possibilities, there's a pardon or amnesty. I don't
think that that's what this bill is. This bill is, do we want to get this building built next
door. I believe that's what this bill is.
Even if this bill does say for whatever reason it's going to, it may or may not fix the
problem.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Point of order, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would ask you to rule cause I really think we're on the next
phase of this process if the waiver was adopted, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Hokama.
Mr. Couch, if you can just get to the point of the conversation so we can vote here.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, we won't be able to get the conversation if people don't
hear the-CHAIR BAISA: I, I understand. So, your point is?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The point is, is that this bill, we need to hear, have the
discussion with this bill. We're wasting $150,000 a month of taxpayers money
because we wanted to see-COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Point of order, Madam Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --what's going on with procedures.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr.-COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So, if we don't hear--
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch, hang on.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: You know, he's again, going back to the discussion on the bill.
We're still on the waiver and I understand his desire to get, get the discussion. But,
this discussion can just as easily happen in Committee.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: All right, I'll go with the time.
CHAIR BAISA: Let's go.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: They said that there was a time constraint. The time
constraint is by the end of this month. It won't get to Committee by this month and
the, and the Committee Chair knows that and that's why we're, we're trying to squash
any kind of conversation on the bill, with a procedural matter and I think it's not right.
So, I'm urging people to at least get the discussion on the floor right now because
there is a time constraint, plus the $150,000 month.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch.
Any further comments?
Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And, yeah, I'll stick to the motion on
the floor, which is waiver. And at this point, no, I will not support that. And I'm
hearing my other Members who also concur. And it's true, I believe what's being said
can be, should be vetted through Committee.
And I also didn't get a definitive through Budget Director nor Corporation Counsel
that there's going to be such a huge backlash if we do not push it out. So, there's a
lot of questions, Chair, I feel, and at this point, it does need to get vetted. So, that's
where I stand; just a quick comment. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Cochran. I appreciate your concise answer.
Mr. Carroll.
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VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
The motion is to waive the Rules of the Council, which is on the floor. We have seen
almost every Member has questions, yeah. This is not really the place to ask the
questions. I would say approve the waiver and then bring up the bill. If the bill is
approved, not approved but have the bill on the floor. Once the bill is on the floor
then we should proceed asking the questions.
This is not really the appropriate time. All the questions have been asked. It should
be asked after what I intend to do is proposed bill, bills be on the floor. So, I would
hope that waiver is approved so we can have a meaningful discussion. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll, for the clear direction.
Members, any further comments?
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just one question. Is it, this requires six Members to vote-CHAIR BAISA: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --to waive.
CHAIR BAISA: To waive the Rules we have to have six Members say yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Well, by my math we don't have that. So, I'm just, it's
under, it's discerning that we aren't going to have, be able to have a discussion
because it is a time sensitive and I just want the public out there to know that we
aren't allowed to have a discussion because people want to keep this quashed.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further comments? Seeing none, it appears that it's time for us to vote
on the waiver. All those in favor say "aye".
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Roll Call.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk, we need a roll call, please.
COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Stacy Crivello.

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO:

NO.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Elle Cochran.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:

NO.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Don Couch.

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:

AYE.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Riki Hokama.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

NO.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Mike White.

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:

NO.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Don S. Guzman.

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN:

NO.

COUNTY CLERK:

Councilmember Michael P. Victorino.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

AYE, WITH RESERVATIONS.

COUNTY CLERK:

Vice-Chair Robert Carroll.

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:

AYE.

Special Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
June 19, 2013
Page 36

COUNTY CLERK:

Chair Gladys Coelho Baisa.

CHAIR BAISA:

AYE.

AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS
COUCH,
VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS
CRIVELLO,
GUZMAN, HOKAMA, AND WHITE.

COCHRAN,

COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, there are four "ayes" and five "noes". The motion to
waive Rule 7(E) of the Rules of the Council fails.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk. The matter will be referred to the Budget
and Finance Committee.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just a point of procedure. If this is for Fiscal Year 2013, that
fiscal year is over, is there, will be over before the next Budget and Finance
Committee can hear this.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Would it be prudent to just file this at this point?
CHAIR BAISA: Chair would prefer to refer it unless that's not possible. I would have to ask
for a decision; maybe Council Services Director can help me or the Clerk.
Mr. Raatz.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Can we have a recess?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Recess.
CHAIR BAISA: No, go ahead.
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DIRECTOR OF COUNCIL SERVICES DAVID RAATZ: Thank you, Madam Chair. I'm, I'm
not aware of any reason that a committee referral would be prohibited or out of order.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch, you okay?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I'm fine.
CHAIR BAISA: Seeing none, moving on. Thank you, Mr. Raatz.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with County Communications.
NO.

13-185

- SANANDA K. BAZ, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated June 6, 2013)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE
FISCAL YEAR 2013 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO
THE DEPARTMENT OF FINANCE, COUNTYWIDE COSTS, INSURANCE
PROGRAMS AND SELF INSURANCE; AND DEPARTMENT OF FIRE AND PUBLIC
SAFETY, FIRE/RESCUE OPERATIONS PROGRAM".
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO WAIVE THE REQUIREMENT OF COMMITTEE
REFERRAL AND REPORT FOR THE PROPOSED BILL
ATTACHED TO COMMUNICATION NO. 13-185 AS
PROVIDED FOR IN THE RULE 7(E) OF THE RULES OF THE
COUNCIL.
CHAIR BAISA: Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. White.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
Members, we've been informed by the Budget Director that the Fire and Rescue
Operations of the Department of Fire and Public Safety is projecting a budgetary
shortfall based on current spending levels. In order to avoid any reductions in
service, I'm asking for your support in waiving the referral of this matter so the
shortfall can be addressed.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White.
Any further comments? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
CRIVELLO,
GUZMAN,
VICTORINO,
WHITE,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS COUCH AND HOKAMA.
CHAIR BAISA: I believe that I hear seven "ayes" and two "noes"; Mr. Couch and
Mr. Hokama. Do I have that correct? Yes. So we had seven "ayes" and two "noes";
motion carries.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED BILL ATTACHED TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION 13-185 BE PASSED ON FIRST
READING AND ORDERED TO PRINT AND THAT COUNTY
COMMUNICATION 13-185 BE FILED. IN ADDITION, I'D LIKE
TO ALLOW STAFF TO MAKE NON-SUBSTANTIVE
REVISIONS, INCLUDING THOSE REQUIRED TO ACCOUNT
FOR THE PRIOR AMENDMENTS TO THE FISCAL YEAR 2013
BUDGET.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND, MADAM CHAIR.
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CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. The proposed bill hopes to
address projected shortfalls in the Fire/Rescue Operation by reducing an
appropriation for Insurance Programs and Self Insurance by $100,000 and deleting
the proviso that reads, $1,000,000 shall be helicopter services, or shall be for
helicopter services under Fire/Rescue Operations Program, and increasing the
appropriations for the Fire/Rescue Operation Program by $100,000. So, I ask for
everyone's support on this. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Further discussion?
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Is the Fire Department here? I
was not quite sure why we need to do this.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch. I believe the Fire Depart, Fire Chief is here. Would you-COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Or Mr. Baz, whoever.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Baz, would you like to handle it?
BUDGET DIRECTOR: Thank you, Mr. Chair, excuse me, Madam Chair. I apologize.
CHAIR BAISA: That's all right.
BUDGET DIRECTOR: I'm so used to sitting in Budget and Finance Committee.
CHAIR BAISA: I under, they tell me that this position refers to a position, not the gender.
BUDGET DIRECTOR: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: So, not a problem.
BUDGET DIRECTOR: Thank you, Madam Chair. From my understanding of the
discussions on the waiver of committee referral?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
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BUDGET DIRECTOR: Okay. The Fiscal Year 2013 Budget for the Department of Fire and
Public Safety shows that it will have a shortfall. That fiscal year ends June 30; again,
same, same with their operations. If we do not pass this budget amendment, then
the implications of that are, are immediate because the payroll needs to happen by
June 30. So, that's why the, the waiver of committee referral request is there.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I, I believe we already waived committee referral.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, we already waived it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: What's, what's the issue?
CHAIR BAISA: Would you repeat your question.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, what's the, why?
BUDGET DIRECTOR: Oh, as far as the reason for the budget amendment itself?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes.
BUDGET DIRECTOR: I'm sorry. Thank you. That's why I wanted to clarify which, I was
reading when, when that happened so.
The Department of Fire and Public Safety has expressed a concern that their shortfall
is related to a couple of items that we can point directly to. One is the cost of
overtime and premium pay that is required as far as their operations go.
And the second is that the item for a tanker truck that was budgeted at $415,000
came in higher than that. I forget the exact, exact amount. Maybe the Fire Chief can
explain that; get him down here.
But, between those two shortfalls we saw that there were, there were going to be a
$380,000 shortfall in the operations of the, of the Department. To offset that, they
have had some savings in the training program. They have reduced the amount of
trainings that they have attended and, and paid for to try to reduce their, their
budgetary expenditures for the Department. But, we do need to, and I apologize,
that's a resolution that's the second item.
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This first item is, basically it's related because we, we also, so we've identified money
that's available that they have not spent on helicopter services. So, removing the
proviso would then allow for the, that use of that $200,000 or so available in that item
to be used for the, the cost of the operation, the Fire/Rescue Operations.
And then we recognized the $100,000 in discussions with our Corporation Counsel;
he identified that there is no, the need is not there and the monies would lapse and
be carryover/savings should we not use it. So, we identified $100,000 out of the Self
Insurance Fund to cover the additional costs needed by the Department.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Seeing none, all those-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, yes, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chair.
You know for me, Director Baz, coming in the last month, the last two weeks of the
fiscal year for this kind of amendments is very irritating for me, particularly if we look
at the history of this Department; three consecutive years of this last minute
amendments.
Three years ago, I can understand, there was a lot of unanticipated fire response the
Department responded well to. And that was, of course, unanticipated impacts on
the budget.
Last year, I forgot what was the main reason, but Department asked and we
supported the Department with a fiscal officer to mitigate and take care of this
potential type of last minute requests.
So, here we are this year, this last minute request again. And I, I don't know about
the other Members, but I'm tired of being placed in a corner with a clock going one
second left and I have to make a decision that basically is no decision because I got
that one second left before it, supposedly hell breaks loose in this County. It's
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disturbing we give resources like a fiscal officer to this Department and yet we get
this budget request twelve days before the fiscal year ends.
Is it in the Department's
I'm wondering what is the misconnect, Director?
administrative efforts? Is it in communications with your office and Finance Director's
office? Cause my understanding of the, of the truck's shortfall was not 300,000 but
like 30,000. So, you know, I may be wrong, Mr. Baz, and I'll be first to admit it. But, I
thought it was within acceptable parameters that management could handle the, the
requirements well or come back to you for a adjustment in the budget if it was
300,000 of a misjudgment of a piece of equipment which for me would be hard cause
this Department updates equipment on a regular basis.
But I say that, and because with this and the next, your next item on the agenda that
the Chair was kind enough to pose, my main concern is then, after we went through
this budget process, how accurate was the carryover numbers we used to balance
the budget for Fiscal Year '14? With all of this last minute amendments, can you now
tell us you're sure that the FY '14 Budget is still balanced?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Baz.
BUDGET DIRECTOR: Madam Chair, Member Hokama. The timeliness of the matter is
something that, you know, yes this is, I think, I recollect two maybe three times that
we've had to go in and amend the Fire Department's budget. And discussions in
Budget and Finance Committee during the fiscal years have come up and every time
it's, it's been mentioned that we can come back in for budget amendment.
And, you know, the cuts during Fiscal Year 2012 and 2013 to the premium pay were
pretty significant. I think that was recognized by this, this Council and this year an
additional amount was appropriated for premium pay and we really appreciate that.
We, my office does not have the staff to analyze departments budgets on a regular
basis. We're constantly working on, in fact I'm starting the Fiscal Year '15 Budget
right now. We already'set up the community meetings and in getting that, we work
on manpower forms and work on the quarterly reports as they relate to vacancies
and the performance measures. My, I, I don't know the operations of the Finance
Department, if they have accountants on a regular basis that analyze departments
budgets and expenditures and different things like that.
The percentages, the Department, you know, did come to us and say, hey, you know,
we might have an issue. We did look at it and during budget session, you know, we
kind of look, look at it additionally. And after budget, we worked on creating the
budget amendment, looking at where the shortfalls are. And, yeah, I think your
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recollection is correct about the truck is, is, tanker truck was an additional 30 or
35,000, something like that. And, again, they can correct me if I'm wrong.
The premium pay is where the significant increase is. If you look at their quarterly
report, it would show a percentage that was within reason because the amount of
money that was provisoed for the, the helicopter service was shown as part of their
program budget. So when you looked at the financial report with any, without much
analysis, it would show that that money was available. It wasn't until further analysis
that you look at that that money is not available because it has been, had been
provisoed.
The additional $100,000 is, is, you know, out of a 20, I forget how many million dollar
budget, it's a pretty small amount. So, we're, we're just basically trying to get them
to, to scrape by this last few weeks. There has been additional fires that the Fire
Chief, you know, when when we discussed this a few weeks ago did express, you
know, June, this whole season is going to be very, very difficult and, and has been
proven to be challenging for them. And, so, that's why we're supporting this.
As far as the Fiscal Year '14 Budget and the carryover/savings; the carryover/savings
recognized in the Fiscal Year 2014 Budget is carryover/savings that was recognized
in the 2012 CAFR and then analyzed from there. So, the money, the $100,000 that
we're taking out of the Self Insurance Fund now will not affect the Fiscal Year '14
carryover/savings; it will affect Fiscal Year '15 carryover/savings, or may affect Fiscal
Year '15 carryover/savings.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Well, we understand your math, methodology of how
you're approaching the, the carryovers and to ensure integrity in the new budget year
that will start in twelve days. So, that, that pleases me.
Again, Mr. Baz, you just got to know that, you know, for us, this last minute things at
the end of the fiscal year is, is not easy at times; especially with the clock being the
way it is. You know, I would hope with, with the advancements we supported you
folks with software and additional hardware improvements of, through MIS, that the
departments and you can present to Council at least more timely budgetary
adjustments for consideration that allow us to go through a reasonable review with
you and the appropriate department heads to understand this; how we've arrived in
this financial situation better than, again, the last, the last days of our fiscal year. So,
I appreciate your, your comments this morning. Thank you.
BUDGET DIRECTOR: I understand. Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Further comments?
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And I think, although Mr. Hokama brings up
some very excellent points, I still think some of that comes back to us, Madam Chair.
I've sat in this chair for the past seven years and every time the Fire Department
came up, premium pay was a big issue. We've cut and cut, every year we've cut.
And then, and that word, that statement, you can come back for a budget
amendment has been said time in and time out by many of the Councilmembers
here.
So, you know, when they come back like this, even though they have some
carryover/savings; but they come back needing money to finish the fiscal year
because of things like a rash of cane fires, which many of us think cane fires, what
does the Fire Department have to do with that? But some of those have come very
close to homes, so which the Fire Department has to be there to mitigate and to
prevent property damage.
We get arson going on out there. Whether its private property, or public lands, it
doesn't make a difference, the Fire Department has to respond. So, I, I truly believe
this is something that I have no qualms with. You know, I think this is something
important.
And why we make a big issue of it when we the very ones say every budget session,
oh come back with a budget amendment if you need more money, okay. Then if we
don't want to say that, then let's put all the money they need or all the money we
think they need and then maybe they don't have to come back. But, it is what it is.
Maybe you can get a little bit more accurate. Maybe we can get a little bit more
precise. But, still, there's so many unforeseen circumstances; rescues, and fires, and
everything else that none of them can predict today, tomorrow, or next week, next
year, next month, whatever it might be.
So, with that being said, Madam Chair, I, I can support this and, and, and hope that
we can get better and they don't have to come back at the very end of the year. And
maybe if some of it falls back on our shoulders the next budget session to say
instead of cutting fifteen maybe we only got to cut ten or five or whatever, whatever it
might be, yeah, Madam Chair.
So, thank you and, and I appreciate you allowing me to make those comments.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino.
Anyone else with, Ms. Cochran, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, thank you, Chair and thank you, Director Baz for
being here. I just want to make sure that, and I'm sure that you spoke to Fire
Department in regards to the cutting, deleting this proviso for helicopter service. I just
want to make sure that it's not going to be detrimental to possibility of helicopter
services; especially in rural areas where I live, things occur and it's quite important to
have those services available. So, I'm, I'm assuming that yes you folks, you know,
vetted it out and decided this was a good area. But if you can just elaborate for me
please.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Baz.
BUDGET DIRECTOR: Yeah, thank you, Madam Chair and Member Cochran. Yes, we did
very much look at that. As of May 31, I think the balance leftover of unexpended
helicopter services was about $220,000. That then is something that would be for
the month of June.
July 1, there's a new appropriation of a $1,000,000 for helicopter services. So,
should any helicopter services be needed in the last two weeks, those billings would
come in July anyway. So, we were comfortable with that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, okay. Thank you.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
We had another hand up here. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair and thank you Ms. Cochran.
That's one of the questions I was going to ask as well.
And, Mr. Victorino, as rare as it is, I do agree with you that this is some of our, some
of our fault too. So, we got to remember this, Members, next budget thing. If we say
come back to budget, come back to us at the end of the year with an amendment,
then let's mean it. If, if not, if we don't like that, then let's add a little bit instead of
cutting like, Mr. Victorino says, 15 percent, cut 10 or whatever. It's just that we can't
be telling people one thing and then deriding them for doing it; what we asked them
to do. So, just want our Members to remember that next budget session. Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I have to say that it's not, it's not the issue of them coming back for the money
because we've all, all of us has said if you run into special circumstances and you
need more money, then it's our job to provide the necessary resources to get the job
done. The issue is simply the timeliness because these, this budget runs for quite a
long time.
And so we have asked the Department to work with the Department of Finance to
make sure that they're, they're getting a better understanding of their financials so
that we can get these requests a couple months ahead, or three or four months
ahead if they see something coming down the, down the road. So, it's not that we
have a, a reticence to provide the money, it's just the timeliness that we're asking for.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member White.
Further comments? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; we mark it nine "ayes" and no "noes".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, for the record BILL 50 (2013).
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NO.

13-186

- SANANDA K. BAZ, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated June 6, 2013)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING THE TRANSFER OF AN
UNENCUMBERED APPROPRIATION BALANCE WITHIN THE DEPARTMENT OF
FIRE AND PUBLIC SAFETY FISCAL YEAR 2013 BUDGET".
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO WAIVE THE REQUIREMENT OF COMMITTEE
REFERRAL AND REPORT FOR THE PROPOSED
RESOLUTION ATTACHED TO COUNTY COMMUNICATION
13-186, AS PROVIDED IN RULE 7(E) OF THE RULES OF THE
COUNCIL.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Hokama.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, Mr. Hokama. I'm sorry, Mr. Hokama. I think I can't hear your voice;
you're a little far away from your mic.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: He's always soft.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Either that or you're beginning to sound like these guys.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No further discussion, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: All right, anybody else; any discussion?
Mr. Couch.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just to make certain with Mr. Baz that because we did the
last action, we need to do this action, is that correct?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Baz.
BUDGET DIRECTOR: Thank you, Madam Chair, Member Couch. The, this is a, an
additional requirement of the Fire Department's budgetary needs. They have savings
in their training program but their expenditures and their administration program are
over-budgeted so that's why we need to transfer the money from that, that training
program to the admin program. So, it is a required, for the Fiscal Year '13 Budget,
not because you did one action you got to do the other action.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair would also like to remind you that we're back on an, a waiver motion
and this requires six votes to pass.
Any further discussion? All those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with nine "ayes".
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I, I MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION ATTACHED
TO COUNTY COMMUNICATION 13-186 BE ADOPTED, AND
COUNTY COMMUNICATION 13-186 BE FILED, AND ALLOW
THE STAFF TO MAKE NON-SUBSTANTIVE REVISIONS.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
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CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Hokama.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No further discussion.
CHAIR BAISA: Anybody further discussion? Seeing-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: One, one quick question, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Since, Mr. Baz's response to Mr. Couch kind of intrigued
me, what did admin do that they needed, they didn't have enough financial
resources, Director, please?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Baz.
BUDGET DIRECTOR: Thank you, Mr. Chair, Madam Chair, and Member Hokama. The
projected shortfalls in the Administration/Maintenance Program and Fire Prevention
Program are $60,000 and $10,000, respectively, based on their current programs.
My recollection, this is related to some premium pay that was required as part of the
administration the, the training program, the Fire Prevention Program had additional
premium pay requirements. The Administration Program, again, I think it was,
believe it was the same thing, maybe the Fire Chief has more details on that. I have
some backup documentation if you'd like me to look on that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, that, that'll be fine, Director. Maybe you can just have,
had that submitted to us prior to final reading; that would be sufficient. Thank you,
thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
Any further questions, discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS
COCHRAN,
COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, VICTORINO,
WHITE, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR BAISA.
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CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; mark it nine "ayes".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, for the record, RESOLUTION 13-70.
Madam Chair, there is no further business before the Council.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk.
Chair would like to take the opportunity to thank all of you for being here today for this
special meeting. I appreciate your cooperation. It was important that we take care of
these matters and I'm sure all of you understand the urgency of it.
I'd like to thank Corp. Counsel for being here, and Budget Director, and everybody
else who came as resources. And thank very much the Clerk and my staff for all the
good work for today.
Without further business, this meeting is now adjourned.

ADJOURNMENT
The special meeting of June 19, 2013 was adjourned by the Chair at 10:38 a.m.

JEFF EY T. KUWADA, COUNTY CLERK
COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF HAWAII
130619s/Ikajm

